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Mission Statement  
 

The Mission of the Association  
shall be to provide personalized,  
professional healthcare services  

to the residents of the  
communities we serve . 

 Vision Statement  
  

To be THE model of excellence 
in community -based healthcare.  
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Gibson Community Hospital Association  
2016 Annual Meeting  

Introduction of Head Table      Rob Schmitt, CEO  

INVOCATION  
DINNER  

BUSINESS MEETING  
Call to Order             Jim Hood, President  
 

Report of Proxies Received          Ellen Lee, Secretary    
      

Approval of 2015 Annual Meeting Minutes             Action  
 

Approval of Amended Association By Laws            Action  
 

Treasurerôs Report                          Tracy Epps, Treasurer  
 

Sunderland Society Presentation       Mark Spangler, M.D . 
 

GAH Foundation Report    Virgil Rosendale, Chairperson  
 

Hager Nurse Excellence Awards             Kelsey Montoya  
 
Recognition of Special Guests                           Jim Hood  
 Auxiliary -  Volunteer of the Year 2015 - 2016  
 

Nominating Committee Report                 Kathy Bennett,  
                  Chairperson  
 

Election of Board Members                 Margo Martin, VP  
  

Annual Report          Rob Schmitt  
 

Closing Remarks               Jim Hood  
 
Motion for Adjournment  

4 



GIBSON AREA HOSPITAL & HEALTH SERVICES  
Annual Association Meeting  
November 18, 2015  
   
Board Members Present  Association Members  
   Present  
Tracy Epps   See attached list  
David Hagan, M.D.  
Jim Hood           
Ellen Lee    Board Members Excused  
John Leonard   Carl Hudson, Jr.  
Margo Martin   Ted Swanson     
Michael Young           
Nancy Krumwiede      
Mark Spangler, M.D.  
Steve Kelly  
Kathy Bennett  
Marty Nuss           
       
  
Welcome and Introduction  
  
The 63 rd  annual meeting of the Association was held November 18, 
2015, at Kruse Center in Gibson City. Rob Schmitt welcomed all 
Association members in attendance and introduced the head table 
which included Jim Hood, Board President, Margo Martin, Board Vice 
President, Tracy Epps, Board Treasurer, Ellen Lee, Board Secretary, 
and Mark Spangler, M.D., Chief Medical Officer (CMO). He then 
introduced Robin Rose, Chief Operating Officer (COO), Mike Meunier, 
Chief Compliance Officer (CCO), Bryan Coffey, Chief Financial Officer 
(CFO), Administrative Secretary Kat Streenz, Administrative Assistant 
Stephanie Streenz, and Administrative Assistant Leah McClure. Mr. 
Schmitt then introduced the Chief Strategy Officer (CSO) David J. 
Hagan, M.D. who gave the invocation.   
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Call to Order  
  
President Jim Hood called the business meeting to order at 7:27 
p.m.  Mr. Hood then asked Secretary Ellen Lee to present her report 
of proxies received.  
  
Report of Proxies Received  
  
Secretary Ellen Lee reported that 97 proxies had been received and 
that 99 members were in attendance.  Ms. Lee advised that a 
quorum was present and that business meeting could proceed.  
  
Approval of 2014 Annual Meeting Minutes  
  
Copies of the minutes were distributed to all members in 
attendance. Association member Rick Ertel moved, seconded 
by Tracy Epps, to approve the minutes of the 2014 annual 
meeting as presented.  Motion carried.  
  
Approval of Change to By Laws  
  
Mike Meunier reported that Alliant performed an audit for Fiscal 
Year 2006; the By Laws did not address the Board oversite. He 
recommended a change to Section II of the By Laws. Association 
member John Currier moved, seconded by Bernadette Ray, 
M.D., to approve a change to Section II of the By Laws as 
discussed. Motion carried.  
  
Treasurerôs Report 
  
Treasurer Tracy Epps reviewed the financial report for year FY2015.  
Mr. Epps reported that FY2015 total gross Operating revenue was 
up 14% and excess of revenue over expenses was $1,095,451 with 
a 1.36% operating margin. He noted that as we continue to grow 
and expand, our salaries and benefits will increase. Mr. Epps gave 
kudos to our Administration for a good year and to continue to look 
for ways to improve. Tracy pointed out that Bryan Coffey, CFO is 
always available for questions as well as himself. Association 
member Josh Johnson moved, seconded by Rick Ertel that 
the annual financial report be approved as submitted.  
Motion carried.  
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Special Presentation  
  
Mark Spangler, M.D. was then introduced and explained the 
Sunderland Society was created to acknowledge passion and 
commitment to make the hospital the Model of Excellence.   
  
For the last four years it has been his privilege to present the 
inductees into the Sunderland Society. This award was started to 
recognize those individuals that have been special to the Gibson 
Hospital community and who have made their mark on our history 
through their dedication and hard work. It was named, of course, for 
Dr. Paul Sunderland, who until his death earlier this year, had 
dedicated his lifeôs work to his patients, this community and this 
hospital. Dr. Spangler asked that we take a moment to remember Dr. 
Sunderland.  
  
We elect members to the Sunderland Society from three categories: 
Employee, Volunteer and Physician. This year we have a new twist on 
our inductees. We are inducting a couple into the society. This is fitting 
because here at Gibson we consider ourselves a family and it is not 
surprising to see this family dedicate so much time and effort to the 
hospital. Together they have spent thousands of hours volunteering in 
about every different way that you could imagine. This is certainly not 
their first time attending the annual meeting as Janet has won the 
ñVolunteer of the Yearò award a record number of times. It is the 
Board of Directorsô honor to induct into the Sunderland Society, Janet 
and Don Jensen.  
  
Our next inductee was employed at GAH for four decades. He worked 
tirelessly for the hospital and put in many a night and weekend 
keeping the place running, functioning and well supplied. But it was 
his personality and friendliness that Dr. Spangler remembers most. He 
was one of the first employees Dr. Spangler knew when he started 
here 19 years ago. He was always polite and engaging. As the new 
doc Mark Spangler, M.D. was placed in charge of the doctorsô Steak 
Fry when it was still at Dr. Sunderlandôs lake. Dr. Spangler was told 
that tonightôs inductee always brought the volleyball net.  He also 
remembers having so much fun playing volleyball with staff and 
nurses and docs together. And itôs a simple memory and story, but it 
embodies that family atmosphere that we have here at Gibson. Please 
welcome our new inductee, Tom Hartford.  7 



GAH Foundation Report  
  
The Gibson area Hospital Foundation would like to say, ñThank Youò for 
all charitable gifts made to the Foundation as well as all funds raised 
through our events held throughout the year.  Your generosity has 
allowed the Foundation to maintain its dedication toward ñexcellence 
in healthcareò. 
  
The Foundation has an eighteen member board of directors who reside 
throughout the entire GAHHS Service area.  Over the past year, we 
were delighted to welcome Curt Homann  of Farmer City and Greg 
Kurtenbach  of Gibson City to the Foundation board.  We would like to 
extend special thanks to Frank Stocker, Diane Heyman, Don Bathgate, 
and Scott Reynolds for their years of dedicated and knowledgeable 
service to the Foundation Board of Directors and ultimately Gibson 
Area Hospital and Health Services.  
  
In March, we welcomed Kelsey Montoya as our new Director of 
Development for the Foundation.  Kelsey joined GAHHS after a 
successful 10 years in the healthcare industry in Texas.  
  
In April, we introduced Kelsey at our Spring Gala. That evening event 
raised $2000 with most of the funds raised going towards the GAH 
Auxiliary. We look forward to another inspiring Gala next spring with a 
fresh new theme and entertaining evening of activities.  
  
In July, we hosted ñFore the Hospitalò, our 26th  Annual Golf Outing at 
Railside Golf Course.  This outing was quite successful thanks to the 
generosity of our Title Sponsor Heartland Bank and Trust, numerous 
community sponsors, the many dedicated golfers throughout the GAH 
service area. And special thanks to our committed staff and always 
dependable dedicated volunteers as we netted $34,000 through the 
efforts of all involved.  To say ñThank Youò for the success of this event 
is hardly enough.  
  
As you continue to support ñExcellence in Healthcareò through your 
generosity it is imperative that the Foundation put their assets to work 
through prudent investment.  We have continued to employ Country 
Financial as investment portfolio manager and are monitoring the  
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investment portfolio results through the joint efforts of the 
Foundation Investment Committee, the Hospital Board Finance 
Committee, and the GAHHS Chief Financial Officer, Bryan Coffey.  
We are pleased to report that through this team effort the portfolio 
balance is in excess of $5.3 million and has achieved a return of 
6.06% since its inception November 30, 2011.   
  
This year the Foundation received a donation from the family of Jim 
Hager.  With that donation an award was created to recognize 
individual members of the nursing staff that perform above and 
beyond the usual call to duty.  This newly established prestigious 
James Hager Award of Excellence awards $1,000 cash and a trophy 
to each of two nurses.  There will also be a plaque listing the names 
of those recognized.  That plaque will be displayed near the 
Radiology Waiting room.  
  
The Foundation has a rich history of investing in the future of many 
valued GAHHS employees. Therefore, we are proud to offer 
scholarship grants to full time employees who wish to further their 
professional growth.  During the calendar year of 2015 (year to 
date), 23 current Gibson Area Hospital employees were enrolled in 
the Foundationôs Scholarship Program.  16 individuals were in a 
nursing - related program, 2 in the paramedic program and 3 in 
Advanced Nursing related programs and one in Social work. One 
individual received a Bachelor of Science Degree in Nursing.   Two 
former employees have resigned and have paid back or are actively 
paying back the funds accepted. Additional arrangements to repay 
funds for employees that have dropped out of school (prior years) 
are on -going with 6 employees.   Expenditures for 2015 through 
October 21 st  are $48,090.08.  Total expenditures for calendar year 
2014 were $58,163.04.    
  
In conclusion, working together we can truly make a difference and 
continue the journey to ever increasing ñExcellence in Healthcareò 
and keep GAH on a path to be all it can be.  Thank you for your 
continuing commitment and generosity in terms of time, talent and 
resources to make Gibson Area Hospital and Health Services all it 
can be.  
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Hager Nurse Excellence Awards  
  
Kelsey Montoya was introduced and read a letter from the Hager 
family regarding the Nurse Excellence Awards. Two awards were 
presented this year: one to Jen Eisenmann, RN on Med/Surg, and 
another to Danielle Ragle, RN from Dr. Delostôs Office. Both were 
commemorated on their hard work and dedication that they show to 
patients and staff on a daily basis. It demonstrates their excellence in 
healthcare and that we are privileged to have them on our staff.   
  
Recognition of Special Guests  
  
President Jim Hood honored the GAH Auxilian  of the year, Janet 
Jensen with 409 total hours! Mr. Hood recognized all of our volunteers 
who put in countless hours assisting in the day - to -day operations of 
the Hospital and the impact that they have on patients by being able 
to greet them at the front desk and help them at the Gift Shop. There 
were 4,155 total volunteer hours logged in FY2015. In addition, 
2,600 Meals on Wheels were delivered this past year, the Showers of 
Flowers was a success, and physicians received a gift for Doctorôs Day 
from Administration. During Nursesô Week, the Auxiliary put together 
gifts for each nurse and had them delivered. The Auxiliary has 216 
active and lifetime members. Jim pointed out that there are Love 
Lights A Tree brochures at each place setting and that in 2014, Love 
Lights a Tree raised over $8,000. The people coordinating Love Lights 
a Tree this year are Sue Everett and Karen Schantz.  
  
Nominating Committee Report  
  
Kathy Bennett, Chair of Nominating Committee, reported there were 
two Hospital Board Members whose terms will expire and that they 
agreed to be re -elected to the Board. These members are Margo 
Martin and Nancy Krumwiede. The Nominating Committee 
unanimously approved these nominations to serve 4 -year terms.  
Kathy then asked if there were any nominations from the floor. 
Hearing none, Jim Hood asked for a motion to approve the 
nominations.  David J. Hagan, M.D. moved, seconded by Steve 
Kelly to close the nominations and approve the nominations 
as recommended by the Nominating Committee. Motion 
carried.   
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Annual Report  
  
Jim Hood then made an introduction for Rob Schmitt. He came 
across a file last week and found the most interesting thing. It 
was a stack of letters dated late January 2007. In January 2007 
we were interviewing candidates at the time for CEO of the 
hospital. Each letter in the stack was a letter from a physician 
endorsing our CFO, Rob Schmitt, for the job. Well, we took their 
advice, hired Rob as our CEO and history would tell us that in this 
case our doctors did know best. Rob works hard for the hospital 
and does a great job. Please welcome Rob Schmitt to present the 
annual report.  
  
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY  
  
Fiscal Year 2015 was another successful year for Gibson Area 
Hospital and Health Services (GAHHS).  Fiscal Year 2015 
continued a trend of awards and national recognition for the 
organization.  Fiscal Year 2015 was successful financially in that 
the organization increased our bottom line to $1 million.  The 
organization had a revenue growth rate of 11% in 2015.   
  
NOTABLE SUCCESSES / PREPARING FOR THE FUTURE  
  
Gibson Area Hospital and Health Services is led by an 
outstanding Board of Directors.  Together with the Medical Staff 
and Administration, they set the direction and future goals of the 
organization through the Strategic Plan.  The Board retreat was 
held in March 2015, and from that retreat a Strategic Plan was 
developed.  The organization looks to the future and took several 
important steps to position itself for a successful future while 
continuing to improve the services provided to the residents of 
the communities we serve.  The five main goals of the Strategic 
Plan are listed below.  
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QUALITY & SERVICE EXCELLENCE ï Deliver outstanding 
patient care that exceeds national benchmarks for quality 
and patient satisfaction  
  
Improving Quality  remains our most important goal. We continue 
to participate in publishing our hospital data in national quality 
databases, although we are not mandated to do so. Our Board of 
Directors underscored its responsibility for quality care by assigning 
three of its members to the Quality Committee of the Medical Staff.  
Emphasis on operational excellence permeates this blueprint for our 
future activities. We continue to ñRaise The Levelò in terms of staff 
skill level requirements.  Our patient satisfaction scores continue to 
be in the upper 90 th  percentile as measured by patient surveys.  
The National Patient Safety Goals have been adopted as a part of 
our culture.  GAHHS HCAPPS scores (Medicare Patient Satisfaction) 
continue to be the highest of any hospital in the Central Illinois 
region.  
  
Human Resources  are absolutely essential to our continuing 
success. Our Auxiliary, Foundation, and Hospital fund scholarship 
and tuition reimbursement programs that currently provide 
assistance for more than 20 health professions students.  
  
Recognition of Accomplishments  
In 2015, GAHHS was recognized by CMS as a Five Star Hospital, the 
only one in the Region.  GAHHS was named a Womenôs Certified Top 
Hospital for Obstetrics and Orthopedics.  GAHHS was also named a 
Top Hospital by The Joint Commission based upon our Quality 
Indicators.  It is a testament to the hard work, commitment, and 
dedication of our staff, physicians, Board members, and volunteers 
that GAHHS is able to maintain this high level of service.  
  
GAHHS is in the top 100 Hospitals in Nation (of all Hospitals) with 
an HCAHPS score of 9 or 10 for overall rating by patients.  
  
Dr. Greg Delost was named Rural Physician of Excellence in 2015 by 
the Illinois Rural Health Association.  
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HOSPITAL & PHYSICIAN ALIGNMENT ï In partnership with 
our physicians, develop a coordinated system of care that 
can successfully adapt to industry changes.  
  
New Medical Staff were successfully recruited to GAH.  Dr. 
Alzoobi (Anesthesia) joined GAHHS February 2015.  Dr. Derk  
(Podiatry) joined GAHHS in April of 2015.  Dr. Jason Ye (Orthopedic 
Surgeon) and Dr. Donald Reese (FPOB) joined GAHHS in August of 
2015.  Dr. Butler (Ortho Spine Surgeon) will join GAHHS in 
November of 2015.  
  
New IT System ï The entire organization transitioned to Cerner 
Community Works in August of 2015.  It is the largest change for 
the entire GAHHS system since 1997.  GAHHS is still in the process 
of digesting this massive change to the IT infrastructure and how 
process and procedure for patient care flows with Cerner.  
  
GROWTH ï Achieve thoughtful growth in services that are 
central to our Mission  
  
New Services  
New Clinic in Hoopeston opened in January of 2015.  In addition, 
the new OB and Surgery Units opened in December of 2014.  A 
new OBS unit and Chapel also opened in 2015.  The cafeteria was 
remodeled.  And Elite in Fairbury opened in November of 2014.  
GAHHS joined the ICAHN ACO in January of 2015.  GAHHS took 
over ambulance services in Saybrook  in January 2015.  
  
COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT ï Strengthen our role as a 
health care resource and leader in the community & 
throughout the region  
  
Community Support  
During the year we provided support for community organizations, 
events, and projects in many ways. Combined with our subsidized 
services and unreimbursed costs, the amount was over $13.8 
million.   Over the past nine (9) years, GAH total community benefit 
is over $100 million .  Please see our 7 th  Annual Community Benefit 
Report handed out at this meeting.  
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AHEC/HRSA  ï In 2015, GAHHS was designated as the Area 
Health Education Center (AHEC) for the 14 county region of 
East Central Illinois.  GAHHS also received a Health 
Resource Shortage Area (HRSA) grant to promote 
community care coordination and certify our clinics as 
Primary Care Medical Homes (PCMHôs). 
  
GA Food Pantry  ï GAHHS most significant community 
contribution in 2015 was our involvement and support of the 
new Gibson Area Food Pantry.  The food pantry serves over 
300 families and over 700 people a month with food 
donations to meet their needs.  
  
GAH continues to be a major supporter of all local not - for -
profit organizations, including Telecare, American Cancer 
Society (Relay for Life), and area not - for -profit groups.  
  
FACILITIES, TECHNOLOGY, & FINANCIAL 
STEWARDSHIP ï Assure that facilities, technology, 
and financial resources are available for our 
continued growth and development  
  
Facility Development  continues to keep our attention.  
Additional parking spaces, clinic remodeling for Cardiology 
and Onarga  Clinics, as well as many other smaller projects 
keep our facilities department busy in 2015.  
  
Financial Strength  is a necessity. In 2015, GAHHS 
improved its income from Operation and overall net income 
by $200,000 over 2014.  We also accomplished a lot of 
smaller infrastructure and equipment improvements.  GAH 
maintains a very strong balance sheet.  GAH also set new 
patient volume records in several departments as we 
continue to provide more care to the communities we serve.  
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OUTLOOK FOR 2016  
  
GAHHS remains well positioned for the future.  2016 is expected 
to be an outstanding year in all facets of the organization.  2016 
will see a continuation of the growth of the organization as we 
add new services (Ortho Spine) and expand existing locations 
(Mahomet and Paxton).  We LIVE our Vision each and every day.  
We will maintain our high standards of patient satisfaction and 
customer service.  And we will remain focused on continually 
improving patient care and services to the residents of the 
communities we serve.  
  
Closing Remarks         
  
In his closing remarks, Jim Hood thanked Kat Streenz, Hospital 
Administration, Facilities and IT for setting up the room, the 
audio visual screens and so on here at the 2015 Hospital Annual 
Meeting.   
  
In his view, 2015 has been an extraordinary year. The 
organization has accomplished all of the things Rob spoke about 
earlier with the many quality people that make this place 
successful. Weôve been recognized for 5 star quality by CMS, and 
weôre the only one in the area to achieve 5 stars. Our patients 
tell us weôre doing great because they are rating us very high on 
patient satisfaction surveys. Weôve got Robin Rose, our Chief 
Operations Officer leading and focusing our people on Quality 
patient care and a Quality patient care experience.  
  
Our physicians, hospital staff and staff in the individual clinics, 
both hospital owned or managed and independent have 
delivered terrific care, all while certain elements of our operation 
have endured some chaos because we were switching computer 
systems. Whatôs that like? Imagine, if you will, that we tell all of 
you todayéOk everyone, next August 24th , we are all going to 
start speaking Russian. Until then weôre going to train you all to 
speak Russian, but you need to know we are all going to speak 
Russian and there will be no turning back. Thatôs what it is like  
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to change computer systems for everyone in our hospitals and 
clinics. On August 24 th , we threw the switch, we started 
operating on a new system, and it has been a difficult 
transition. So, what weôve had is all of our doctors, all of our 
hospital staff, all of our clinic employees trying to be the model 
of excellence while wrestling with learning a new computer 
system. Youôve seen it. Have they asked you either in the clinic 
or hospital multiple tomes about your name, address, date of 
birth, medicine list, supplements, etc.? Have you received the 
same bill for one dollar six times? This is all part of working the 
bugs out and moving forward to the new system. It has been 
terribly difficult work, but our people are mastering the 
systems, winning the day and doing a great job.  
  
So tonight, on behalf of the Board of Directors, Mr. Hood closes 
with thanks. Thank you to our Medical Staff, our employees, our 
partners in the clinics and a special thanks to our champions 
who train others and all who have been carrying the heavy load 
moving us forward. Thanks to these terrific folks, and our 
patients and communities who support us. Your hospital is 
healthy, growing and successful.  
  
And finally, congratulations to our Sunderland Society and 
Hager Nursing Excellence Award honorees. We are grateful for 
the examples you have set and your outstanding service.  
  
Adjournment  
  
Jim Hood then asked if there was anything else ñfor the good of 
the Hospitalò, there being none: Association member Rick 
Ertel moved, seconded by Steve Salyards, that the 
meeting be adjourned. Motion carried. Meeting 
adjourned at 8:23 p.m.  
  
Respectfully submitted,  
  
  
Ellen Lee  
Secretary  
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